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STATE OF NEVADA
Off-Highway Vehicles Program
901 South Stewart Street, Suite 1003

Carson City, Nevada 89701

Telephone (775) 684-2794

Facsimile (775) 684-2715

www.nvohv.com


MEETING MINUTES OF THE COMMISSION ON OFF-HIGHWAY VEHICLES
Date and Time: Thursday, October 6, 2016 – 9:00 a.m.
Location: The Public Utilities Commissions Carson City Hearing Room B - 1150 E. William Street, Carson City, and the Las Vegas Hearing Room B - 9075 W. Diablo Drive, Suite 250, Las Vegas, NV 
This meeting was held in Carson City (Carson City Hearing Room B - 1150 E. William Street, Carson City), with a videoconference link in Las Vegas (Las Vegas Hearing Room B - 9075 W. Diablo Drive, Suite 250).  These two meeting locations were connected by videoconference. There was a telephonic connection available for those wishing to participate in the meeting who could not be at one of the physical meeting locations: Phone connection was: 712-432-1212 access code 957-738-378. 

1. CALL TO ORDER: The meeting was called to order by Chairman Greg McKay at 9:31 am. 
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

3. ROLL CALL OF THE COMMISSION MEMBERS 
Commissioner Cox - Present, Las Vegas

Commissioner Baker - Present, Las Vegas

Commissioner Lee – Present, Las Vegas

Commissioner Gerow – absent, illness
Commissioner Jackson - Present

Commissioner Lambert – Present

Commissioner McKay – Present

There is a Quorum

4. PUBLIC COMMENT   
None
5. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*

Motion: Commissioner Baker approval of agenda for October 6, 2016.
Second: Commissioner Lee
Motion carried. 
6. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*

Motion: Commissioner Baker with reminder that meeting minutes will be a short synopsis not verbatim. Approval of minutes from the meeting held on April 21, 2016. 

Second: Commissioner Lambert
Motion carried. 
7. INFORMATIONAL FISCAL UPDATE FROM THE DEPARTMENT OF CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES IN LIEU OF TREASURERS REPORT
Kelly Williams, Administrative Services Officer, DCNR; Greg McKay, Chairman
Chairman introduced; Brian Stockton, Deputy Attorney General assigned to the Commission; Kelly Williams, ASO, DCNR Jennifer Scanland, Executive Secretary, DCNR. The Commission has been place within the DCNR in May, 2016 by the Interim Finance Committee. 

Kelly welcomed the Commission to the Department, introduced herself gave fiscal report on state fiscal year 2016. Handouts were provided. The status of current the Commissions budget and projections were presented with handouts. Outside account was moved to state account completely in August. Outside account is closed. The regulations and internal controls will ensure OHV funds stay in OHV and cannot be used for other purposes. 

Financial report as of September 30, 3016; and projected to January 1, 2017 (State first quarter, see financial reports).
Discussion on Deputy Attorney General Bill: A DAG bill for Administrative operating cost back to July 1, 2016 was paid and was just under $30,000. Going forward, due to state agency staff, this bill should be significantly less. DAG only reviews materials, staff and department internally gives advice and prepares documents etc. 

Commission Baker stated that the Commission did not receive any invoice or knowledge that there was to be a fee from the Attorney’s General Office.  Use of the DAG was not ever on the agenda, ironic, questioning how the project works.  

As a state agency uses service of a DAG, tracks time, including all commissioner phone calls, emails, meetings etc. This includes all commissions. They usually bill monthly. In the future this will be tracked and paid by staff. She can provide that bill to the Commission if requested. Commissioner Jackson, can we review? Kelly stated that DCNR has 11 boards and commissions, staff will determine it is a valid bill; the other commissions do not review. Day to day expenses are not reviews by Commissions.  
Brian Stockton, it is public document that can be requested by DCNR and are under a cost allocation. Kelly: cost allocation is determined based on prior years; she worked with budget division to NOT project a 30K bill as these services should be completed by the staff, not the DAG. Potential agreement may be 6K average. We hope they will agree to this more reasonable amount. Chairman McKay; an extremely heavy workload in 2015 resulted in this bill, we must contact staff first.  

Discussion on walking quorum: Do not have emails, phone calls with multiple Commissioners at one time. 

DMV report was not on agenda and was covered in the handout.

8. INFORMATIONAL UPDATE ON AUDIT
Jenny Scanland, Executive Secretary, DCNR, provided copies of the legislative update and the legislative Counsel Bureau Audit completed in July. Audit recommendations have been fully recommended accept for #4, out of state OHV’s registering after 15 days, staff will continue to analyze this. Commissioner Baker asked if our positive changed should be in the audit. Jenny answered that this legislative report submitted in September of 2016 communicated the relationship with DCNR and projects that are completed and in progress. The future ones will communicate this for next year. 
Commissioner Jackson left the room and DAG Brian Stockton paused the meeting as the quorum was lost until Commissioner Jackson returned. Chairman McKay announced a break and discussion of what a quorum is occurred: 11 commission positions in the statute, a quorum is ½ plus 1, which is 6. It is not based on number of commissioners appointed. There are several vacancies. Confirmed by DAG, Brian Stockton. 
9. DISCUSSION ON ELECTIONS FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2017 

Greg McKay, Chairman brought forth the fact that there are four vacancies and that all current commissioner appointments expire end of calendar year 2016. Elections will be held in spring of 2017.  Commissioner Jackson expressed concern that the elections should occur prior to expiration to carry leadership forward for new commissioners. It could be a phone meeting. Chairman McKay stated that it would be discussed at the next meeting. Commissioner Baker supports waiting until we have full Commission.
10. INFORMATIONAL UPDATE ON GRANT PROGRAM  

Jenny Scanland, Executive Secretary, DCNR, provided two handouts outlining all grants awarded by the commission since its inception. All files have been put into grant filing system. All but one Law Enforcement grant in 2015 have been completed. A collection of Law Enforcement information on contacts will be put together to get a general idea of outcomes from the commissions investment, where gaps are etc. All others are in progress. It was recommended that end dates of projects/grant be based on field seasons rather than two years as a solid date. When grants close under-budget, those funds return to main fund account and will be available for grants on January 1, 2017.  2016 Law Enforcement and trails grants are moving forward. Photos will be placed on the website. Logandale trails toilets should start January and Genoa Road in Tahoe is complete. Commissioner McKay noted that the OHV grants relationship with Recreational Trails is moving forward and funding joint projects including Logandale and Genoa, Stinger Trail.  Jenny noted that ORBA and USFS partnership was extremely positive. 
11. 2015 LAW ENFORCEMENT GRANTS; REQUEST FOR EXTENSION, HUMBOLDT COUNTY SHERIFF’S OFFICE - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*
Jenny Scanland, Executive Secretary, DCNR, presented a request from Humboldt County Sheriff and the Nevada Outdoor School to have their grant extended through September 30, 2017 to allow for the completion of the patrols by the Sheriff’s office. 
Motion: Commissioner Lambert, extension of Humboldt County Sheriff’s agreement through Sept 30th, 2017. 

Second: Commissioner Jackson
Motion carried.
12. PRESENTATION AND DISCUSSION ON OHV MARKETING PROJECT - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION* 
The contract for the NVOHV marketing and education project has been awarded to Radioactive Productions. This is the first presentation by the contractor and is for the Commission to review initial concept ideas and provide input and feedback. The goal of the project is to increase OHV user registration throughout Nevada by developing a marketing communications strategy and plan.

Sue Baker, Vice Chair; Radioactive Productions, contractor for Clark County Desert Conservation Program
Lora Hendrickson of Radioactive, Tread Lightly (TL) is a sub-consultant. Power point presentation occurred on the conceptual campaign to engage users to register with discussion; Local user photos and videos are needed for the project. A grants program pamphlet is needed to show the purpose of the Program, projects on the ground, promoting safe enjoyable OHV use. A collaboration meeting with DCNR website folks and radioactive will occur. Focus on non-resident CA sticker owners so they register here in NV. Radioactive will return with another presentation as they move forward. Coordinate with Tourism. Coordinate with ORBA economic survey project. Needs to focus on Nevada. 
Motion: Commissioner Lambert, move towards Nevada specific marketing brand such as off road SMART Campaign message.

Second: Commissioner Baker
Motion Carried


5 minute break

13. DISCUSSION AND SCORING OF GRANT PROPOSALS - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*
The Commission will review the scoring results for the six applications and determine funding of such grants under the provisions of NRS 490.069(3)(b). 
Jenny Scanland, Executive Secretary, DCNR, placed/projected the current scores as submitted by the Commissioners onto the screen at both meetings. Chairman McKay began to ask applicants to come forward when Commissioner Jackson stated that he had a conflict of interest (COI) with ZAP who had two applications with the Commission.  It was determined that because of this Conflict of interest, Commissioner Jackson could not score the grants. Chairman then announced that the Commission no longer had a quorum for voting on the applications.  Chairman McKay then stated that we would hear from each applicant present and postpone the voting until the next meeting. 
Sierra Avalanche Center (SAC) - the application is to hold two certified avalanche education classes specific to snow-mobile safety (first of its kind in the country). The request was for $6,940. Using Know-Before-You-Go Campaign, this will give NV two classes certifying 8 people each class. Commissioner Baker asked if there was opportunity to get the education piece out to a wider selection of people. The Commissioners agreed that these certified riders will spread the word to others face to face as described by SAC. Selection of attendees is first to sign up, with waiting list, current outreach software doesn’t allow for this. 
Ride ON NV! Lori McCullough, Tread Lightly Executive Director, presented the project to put a full-time person, “boots on the ground” to work directly with agencies and OHV groups for Nevada.  The objectives of the campaign in Nevada are to: 1) localize the campaign to be RIDE ON Nevada addressing the unique needs and audience within the state; 2) unite agency partners, private industry, OHV clubs, and diverse stakeholders in the customization of the education, marketing, and stewardship strategies; and 3) implement strategies applying consistent and compelling messaging throughout the state to foster good environmental stewardship among the OHV community. This project will help to prioritize project areas as well. Commissioner Baker asked Jennifer Scanland her thoughts on whether this project could be completed by her. Jennifer stated that the part time executive secretary could not complete this statewide scale of education project in this capacity or at this level of quality/effort. Grant request was $136,811. USFS has already awarded the project $50,000 here in NV and there is a National MOU with the BLM. This is to be a “public-private partnership”. This is not a duplication of the marketing plan currently being completed by the Commission, Clark County, Desert Conservation and Radioactive, but will be complimentary. Commissioner Lambert moved to reduce the award to $50,000; Commissioner Baker moved to award $75,000.  

 ZAP mobile application came forward and began presenting their applications. The project we are seeking funding for is a mobile app. It will promote collaboration between all of its users, and will utilize resources from BLM, USGS, USFS NV State Parks and NDOW. The app will take advantage of the power of GPS enabled mobile devices to create a user experience and engagement that was never possible before. It will also provide real-time information to its users, groups and government agencies about our public lands.  Commissioner Lambert asked if they had reviews other apps similar to the one they wanted to create such as the free Polaris app, Idaho State Parks and others. How would we keep up the site? How will you address the on-going maintenance of the site? Where are the details necessary for this site?  USGS maps do not show trails/open/closed etc. It was brought forth by Commissioner Cox that ZAP had requested $40,000 payment upfront for their projects and requested confirmation that this is not allowable under reimbursement grants. Commissioner McKay reconfirmed that the program was a “reimbursement program” and that payment up front was not allowed. Commissioner Lambert asked if ZAP was rescinding their applications; ZAP replied yes, and left the meeting. 

It was then brought forth by Commissioner Jackson, that his COI was with ZAP and he therefore could again participate in the voting. This was confirmed with Brian Stockton, DAG.  Commissioner Jackson and Brian Stockton went through a series of COI questions from NRS to ensure that Commissioner Jackson has no COI with the Friends of NV Wilderness. It was determined that he had none.  

Chairman McKay stated that quorum is now met and the Commission may move forward with voting on awards. 
Friends of Nevada Wilderness – restoration of trails, signing and kiosks. The request is $40,450. Jose Witt presented three areas that will receive signing, kiosks repair of trails and restoration of newly pioneered trails to prevent motorized incursions in wilderness. The project focus areas are the South McCullough Wilderness, La Madre Mountain Wilderness, Brownstone Canyon and Arrow Canyon Wilderness in southern Nevada. They intend to work with volunteers and have 32 years of experience in completing projects (150 or more volunteers) with outreach to OHV groups. Commissioner Lee stated that this type of project should get support from OHV groups. Partners in Conservation in S. Nevada will be working with FNW on this project. Commissioner Baker asked if they will accept a condition to place a marketing sign/registration in the kiosks. They will not put NVOHV stickers on any barriers or fences just the Kiosks. Placement of signage must be ‘just outside” restricted boundary if possible. Maintenance will be completed by FNW in partnership with BLM/USFS. 
Three applications remained for the Commissioners consideration; completed scoresheets submitted. Jennifer Scanland presented a spreadsheet and noted that there was enough funds to fund all projects and that the decision for the commission was whether to fund, and how much. 
Motion Commissioner Lambert: Fund Avalanche as requested for $6,940.
Second: Commissioner Jackson
Commissioner Baker requested more brochures as a condition under current budget. 

Motion amendment accepted. 

Motion carried.
Motion Commissioner Lambert: fund RIDE ON NV $50,000

Commissioner Baker requested amendment of motion to $75,000 for allow for a full time NV state coordinator. 

Motion amendment not accepted by Commissioner Lambert

Motion failed

Motion: Commissioner Baker to fund RIDE ON NV $75,000 with condition of fulltime person in NV. 

Second: Commissioner Jackson

Motion carried

Motion: Commissioner Lambert to fund Friends of NV Wilderness $40,450.  

Second: Commissioner Jackson
Commission Baker requested that condition be placed that OHV sticker/registration marketing be placed on Kiosks but not on barricade or fencing.
Commissioner Lambert accepted.
Motion carried

14. NON VOTING MEMBERS AGENCY UPDATES AND COMMENTS NONE
Bureau of Land Management - Leo Drumm present, no comments
United States Forest Service - Jamie Fields – present, no comments
Nevada Department of Motor Vehicles - Doreen Rigsby – present, no comments

Natural Resource Conservation District, USDA 
Nevada Department of Conservation and Natural Resources - Jim Lawrence

Nevada Department of Wildlife - Tyler Turnipseed

Nevada Commission on Tourism    
Nevada Indian Commission - Chris Gibbons
United States Fish and Wildlife Service - Ted Koch
15. CALL FOR AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING 
Commissioners may at this time recommend agenda items for the next meeting on any emerging issues of interest to the Commission. No deliberation or action will be taken on any information presented until the matter itself has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action may be taken.
Greg McKay, Chairman asked for agenda items. Could be meeting in early December if legislative materials and radioactive had updates at that time. Commissioner Jackson asked for a reconsideration of elections; grant update; Lands bills; Nellis and Fallon airbase expansions. Commissioner Jackson: Mr. Gerow is not here, he has put together a Bill Draft Request to reduce late fee to $5.00 and to rework some tax/association issues. 
16. PUBLIC COMMENT - NONE
Public comment will be taken at the beginning and end of the meeting, and may be taken at the discretion of the Chair on agenda items listed for possible action.  Public comments may be limited to 3 minutes per person at the discretion of the Chair.  The public may request that items be added to a future agenda. Comment will not be restricted based on viewpoint.  No action will be taken on any matters raised during the public comment period that are not already on the agenda.  Persons making comment will be asked to begin by stating and spelling their name for the record.

17. ADJOURNMENT - *FOR POSSIBLE ACTION*

Motion: Commissioner Lee moved to adjourn 

First: Commissioner Lambert
Second: Commissioner Jackson

Motion carried
NOTICE:  Items on this agenda may be taken in a different order than listed, combined for consideration, or removed from the agenda at the discretion of the Chair.

THIS NOTICE HAS BEEN POSTED ON OR BEFORE 9:00 AM ON THE THIRD WORKING DAY BEFORE THE MEETING AT THE FOLLOWING LOCATIONS:

Department of Conservation and Natural Resources, 901 S. Stewart Street, Carson City, Nevada

Department of Wildlife, 1100 Valley Road, Reno, Nevada

Nevada Public Utilities Commission, 1150 East Williams Street, Hearing Room B, Carson City, NV 89701

Nevada Public Utilities Commission, 9075 West Diablo Drive, Suite 250 Hearing Room B, Las Vegas, NV 89148
Capitol Building, 101 North Carson Street, Carson City, Nevada

Legislative Building, 401 South Carson Street, Carson City, Nevada
Nevada Department of Motor Vehicles, 555 Wright Way, Carson City, NV 89711
Notice of this meeting was also posted on the Commission on Off-Highway Vehicles Website at: http://nvohv.com/meetings/2016-meetings/
_______________________________________________________________________________________
We are pleased to make reasonable accommodations for individuals with disabilities who wish to attend the meeting. If special accommodations or assistance at the meeting are requested, please notify our office by writing to the Off-Highway Vehicles Program, 901 S. Stewart Street, Carson City, NV 89701; or by calling 775-684-2794 no later than two (2) working days prior to the scheduled meeting. You can also email Jenny Scanland at jscanland@ohv.nv.gov
Please contact Jenny Scanland at 901 South Stewart Street, Suite 1003, Carson City, Nevada 89701; or email jscanland@ohv.nv.gov or 775-684-2794 to obtain support material for the agenda. Materials will also be posted on the http://nvohv.com/meetings/2016-meetings/ website.
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